
June 12, 2012

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for your consideration is an ordinance establishing recommended alignment and station locations for the Shoreline-Seattle (E Line) and Burien-SeaTac-Tukwila-Renton (F Line) RapidRide lines. The E and F lines are scheduled to begin service in September 2013, the last of the six currently-planned RapidRide lines. The routing and station locations described in the ordinance need to be established to provide sufficient time to design and engineer the elements of RapidRide that set it apart from other Metro services. Metro must also obtain permits, finalize agreements with local jurisdictions for use of existing fiberoptic communication networks and construct RapidRide infrastructure and facilities, which includes shelters, real-time passenger information, off-board fare transaction processors and transit signal priority.

Transit Now, established by King County Ordinance 15582 and public vote on 
November 7, 2006, created the RapidRide bus rapid transit program. The Transit Now ordinance provided for RapidRide service along five designated high-ridership corridors in King County: Pacific Highway South, Bellevue-Redmond, West Seattle-Downtown Seattle, Ballard-Uptown-Downtown Seattle, and Shoreline-Downtown Seattle via Aurora Avenue North. Subsequent action by the King County Council, as part of Ordinance 16717, provided for the continued funding of the RapidRide program and included the addition of a sixth RapidRide line on the corridor between Burien and Renton via Tukwila and SeaTac.

Implementation of the RapidRide E and F lines is consistent with King County’s adopted values for the transit system—to emphasize productivity, ensure social equity and provide geographic value. The RapidRide program is guided by the Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021 and associated King County Metro Service Guidelines. Metro’s strategic plan aligns public transportation activities with the goals, objectives and strategies identified in the King County Strategic Plan 2010-2014. Higher frequency, combined with faster and more reliable service on RapidRide E and F lines, will tie together diverse communities and connect neighborhoods to employment opportunities, commercial and retail centers and recreational activities.
Both the RapidRide E and F lines support economic development and respond to local jurisdictions’ efforts to develop vibrant, thriving and sustainable neighborhoods and communities. The E Line connects residential and commercial areas along Aurora Avenue North with our region’s largest urban center, downtown Seattle. The F Line connects residential areas with south county employment concentrations at Sea-Tac Airport, Westfield Southcenter Mall and Boeing sites in Renton. Currently, King County Metro has the operating funds to operate the F Line to the Renton Transit Center. Metro has the capital funding but is still seeking operating funds for the planned F Line extension that would provide 9,000 Boeing employees new commute options to the 737 production plant and office buildings that house company environmental and other support sections. The extension will also serve The Landing, a new $300 million urban village-style mixed-use development. The Landing features 600,000 square feet of retail stores, a 14-screen cinema, restaurants and cafes, and almost 900 apartment homes. Metro believes that it is prudent to establish the routing for the F line including the extension to the Boeing plant and the Landing now to better enable seeking funding for this extension.
The alignment recommendations described in the attachments to this ordinance are the product of collaborative work between Metro, local jurisdictions, employers and the public. As September 2013 approaches, Metro will continue to engage the community in the E and F line implementation process. Metro will work with stakeholders to seamlessly integrate the E and F lines with other transit services and balance the often-competing goals and objectives of the transit system. Metro will work to make the transit network more efficient and cost-effective, an essential task in this challenging fiscal climate. Metro will also prioritize the unique mobility needs of those who depend on public transportation, while working to provide convenience that attracts those who have other travel options, in an effort to boost ridership.
Thank you for your consideration of the RapidRide E and F line alignment ordinance. This important legislation continues to move the transit system toward the recently-adopted vision, goals and objectives in Metro Transit’s strategic plan. 

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager of the Metro Transit Division, at 206-684-1619, or Victor Obeso, Manager of Transit Service Development, at 206-263-3109.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:   Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff

Mark Melroy, Senior Principal Legislative Analyst, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Carrie S. Cihak, Chief Advisor, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT

Victor Obeso, Manager, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, DOT

David Hull, Supervisor, Service Planning, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, DOT
